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The Chair (Hon. Rob Moore (Fundy Royal, CPC)): Good
morning, everybody. We'll get our meeting started.

I should mention that the last 15 minutes of this meeting, from
10:30 to 10:45, will be set aside for committee business. We will be
hearing from witnesses until 10:30.

I am very pleased to welcome our witnesses today.

We have Anita Gaffney from the Stratford Shakespeare Festival,
and Janice Price from Luminato, Toronto Festival of Arts and
Creativity. Welcome.

Now, by way of video conference—and we have to remember, it's
8:45 here but it's pretty early over on our west coast—we have Sarah
Iley, vice-president of programming at the Banff Centre in Banff,
Alberta; and Fatima Amarshi of the Coastal Jazz and Blues Society
in Vancouver, British Columbia.

Welcome to all of you. The way the committee works is that each
of our witnesses will have ten minutes for opening remarks. Then we
will go into rounds of questioning.

I think we'll start with you, Anita, if you don't mind. Someone has
to be first, so we'll let that be you.

We're here to listen to your opening remarks. You have the floor.

Ms. Anita Gaffney (Administrative Director, Stratford Sha-
kespeare Festival): Great. I'm happy to do so.

Thank you very much for inviting me here today.

Thank you, Minister Moore, and thank you to Paul Calandra, who
I met with a couple of weeks ago. It was as a result of that meeting
that the invitation was extended to me today to come before you. So
thank you very much.

I'm going to talk a little bit about the Stratford Shakespeare
Festival, just share with you a little bit of what we're about, and then
talk about how major cultural organizations can be showcased in
Canada at 150 in 2017, and then wrap up with some discussion about
how we might partner as arts organizations in the celebrations.

For the Stratford Shakespeare Festival, it's a very exciting time
right now. We're going into our 2012 season, which is our 60th
season, so we've had a bit of experience with anniversary
celebrations—back in 2002 with our 50th and this coming year
with our 60th. We mount 14 productions each year, and we run from
April to November.

We have quite a wide range of productions. We're well-known for
our Shakespeares, things like Henry V and Cymbeline, which we're
producing this year. We're also well-known for our contemporary
classics, things like The Importance of Being Earnest. We had a
production of Earnest that went to Broadway earlier this year and its
star won a Tony.

We're also well-known for doing blockbuster musicals, things like
Jesus Christ Superstar, which at this very moment is being driven to
San Diego. It's going to open at La Jolla Playhouse very shortly and
then go to Broadway in the spring of 2012.

We also commission and produce new plays. A notable example is
one we did by Timothy Findley in 2000 called Elizabeth Rex. That
same play is actually being produced by the Chicago Shakespeare
Theater right now, with the same actor who starred in it at Stratford
in 2000, Diane D'Aquila. She's doing it in Chicago.

The festival brings in about 500,000 people to Stratford and
region each year. We employ about 1,000 people. This includes
everyone from actors and directors and designers, to people who
make props and wigs, to people who are administrators, educators,
and marketers. It's a full range; it's almost like a little village at the
Stratford Shakespeare Festival. We generate about $140 million in
economic activity and about $76 million in taxes for all three levels
of government.

In addition to the plays, we also train our actors. We run a
conservatory for classical theatre training, which is very generously
funded by the Department of Heritage. We also have 60 years of
archival material and artifacts from the festival housed at Stratford.
It's the biggest archives dedicated to a single institution in the
country.

We're members of FAME, Festivals and Major Events Canada. It's
a relatively new organization of major events across the country. I'd
like to just spend a little bit of time reflecting on how we can really
stand on the shoulders of these great organizations, which are
national in scope but also bring international attention.

These are some thoughts that I think are based on reflections from
some of the anniversary celebrations that have gone by, things like
the Olympics, Expo 67 and Expo 86, and even some of the things
that have happened at Stratford. They are some thoughts I have
around what sort of focal points we should think about.
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The first one is on technology. There's a conference in Stratford
each year called Canada 3.0. They declared a moon shot, and that
was to see that Canada be a digital nation by 2017. I think there's a
real opportunity to grasp that moon shot and to look to cultural
institutions to become engaged in technology and digital media. I
think there would be opportunities to film our productions in 3D
technology in order to be able to broadcast those, not just here in
Canada but around the world, and to share them on line as well. So
there are lots of opportunities around technology.

I think this is an opportunity to digitize and catalogue our archival
collections. Stratford alone has 60 years of costumes, props, and
artifacts that we would love to share with the rest of the country and
with the rest of the world, and technology facilitates that.

Finally, I think there would be opportunities for engaging the
public using technology through contests. I have some ideas about
this that we can talk about during the question period, because I want
to get on to some of these other great thoughts.

I'd also like to think about a four-season.... I think one of the
things that defines Canada is that we have four distinct seasons. You
could think about having a celebration in the west coast in the winter,
in the midwest in the spring, autumn in central Canada, and summer
on the east coast, and really keep the celebrations going four seasons
of the year and across the country, so that we're not just looking at
one geographic region and one time of the year.

Just on that point about getting across the country, I think the
notion of passports has been talked about before. We reminisce about
1967 and the passports that had been used around the site at Expo
67, but there may be an opportunity to issue passports to Canadians
to encourage them and give them some incentive to travel to these
various events that are happening across the country in 2017.

● (0855)

There's an opportunity to showcase the great work of these major
arts festivals. I know because I work at the Stratford Festival; I've
worked here for 20 years. I love it because I love the transformative
experience of going to the theatre. When I go to the theatre it
challenges my attitude about things. It entertains me, which is very
nice, but it has a deeper experience for me, and I find it a very
transformational, refreshing, inspiring experience. I think it's great
that 500,000 people experience that at Stratford each year, but I'd
love to see more people have the opportunity to experience this fine
art and this transformational experience at Stratford and other
organizations.

Our thought here is to put together a festival of events that might
have a theatre, a dance, a music, and a comedy component that
would be packaged and toured from coast to coast within Canada.
Another thought is to take that same festival of events under the
banner of Canada 2017 on an international tour and go to some of
the international festivals, like Edinburgh, Hong Kong, and Australia
in 2016, and really say we're coming, and come and visit us in 2017.

There are a lot of opportunities to partner with cultural
organizations. Stratford is thinking about doing some special
programming in 2017, commissioning some plays that would touch
on some of the major events that have happened in Canada over the
last 150 years, and taking that to many platforms. We're talking to a

major national broadcaster about commissioning scripts that would
be available for television, for web, and for stage production.

The festival and places like the festival have amazing marketing
reach. We could certainly be branding Canada 2017, Canada 150, in
all of our marketing materials. Stratford alone spends $3 million to
$4 million a year, and we reach across Canada and into the United
States.

Another important thing is that we have an educational network.
As many arts organizations do, we reach 70,000 kids each year. We
work with teachers and students, and there's a real opportunity to
take our outreach activities into schools. We do it electronically and
digitally. We bring students to us. There's an opportunity to use that
network to help educate the country about the culture of Canada over
the last 150 years.

There's an opportunity for exploiting the talent of the cultural
organizations and getting them involved in the planning of Canada
150. I'm so pleased to be here today to have the opportunity to share
some ideas, but I'd like to think about having leaders from our major
arts organizations involved in the planning and operational activities
as well.

Finally, I'd like to say that in looking at what Governor General
David Johnston said about his vision for Canada 2017—he talked
about a nation that is smarter and more caring, with a focus on
families and children, on learning and innovation, and philanthropy
and volunteerism—I think the arts is a real lightning rod for that
ambition and that vision.

I look to the example of the Olympics in London in 2012. The
Olympics are happening, but they've also come up with a really
innovative focus on Shakespeare for the year. I visited a number of
the cultural organizations and they're all doing something to
celebrate Shakespeare in 2012, from art galleries to public
installations to theatres. They're inviting other countries to come
and showcase how they produce Shakespeare. It's a really big idea
that has fused the nation and really given a celebration of culture
alongside the sports. I think there might be something to learn there
as we look at Canada 150.

Thank you very much.

The Chair: Thank you.

On to you, Ms. Price, with Luminato.

● (0900)

Ms. Janice Price (Chief Executive Officer, Luminato, Toronto
Festival of Arts and Creativity): Thank you.

Thank you for the invitation to appear. I am the CEO of the
Luminato Festival, which is Toronto's festival of arts, culture, and
creativity. I'd also like to thank you right off the top because for the
past four years Luminato has been supported by the Canadian arts
presentation fund, through the Department of Canadian Heritage, for
which we are very grateful. This has been vital support, allowing us
to present hundreds of Canadian artists from across the country and
then in turn share them with the world.
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Luminato is an annual festival in Toronto that celebrates the
creative spirit by presenting hundreds of events in theatre, dance,
music, visual arts, food, film, magic, and literature. I know that's a
mouthful, but art does not evolve in isolation, so our festival
promotes the exciting products that come from this kind of creative
collaboration.

We operate for 10 days each June and we transform parks,
theatres, squares, and public spaces of Toronto. Landmark produc-
tions come to town, marquee events give public concerts, and
festival-goers are invited to explore the city and experience what we
have dubbed accidental encounters with art. That's largely because a
majority of our events are free to the public, and making art
accessible and participatory has been a key part of our mandate.

We also aim to reflect Toronto and the region's diverse community
in our programming, which is from around the globe, in the
volunteers who give of their time, in the audiences who come to our
events, and in giving back to some of Canada's most highest needs
neighbourhoods through education outreach initiatives.

Our festival programming is curated to present high-calibre art
that wouldn't otherwise have a chance to be seen in Ontario or
Canada. In 2011 we presented 800 artists from 7 provinces and 28
different countries, all brought together in the spirit of celebrating
creative diverse spirit.

One of the most important roles we play in the cultural landscape,
similar to what Anita alluded to, is as a commissioner and a partner
in developing new Canadian and international work from both
established and emerging artists. Luminato has become one of the
most active commissioning bodies in Canada, presenting works in
their North American or world premiers. Often these works then go
on to tour abroad, taking the stamp “Made in Canada” with them
when they go and promoting our country and our region as a vibrant
cultural centre in which to live, work, and play.

We've come therefore to play a significant role within the region's
tourism and cultural sectors, annually reaching around one million
festival-goers. And we have become in only five short years a highly
anticipated part of the spring festival season for both residents and
visitors.

This past June we celebrated our fifth anniversary, and thanks to
strong partnerships from our corporate, private and individual, and
government stakeholders we're already one of the largest multi-arts
festivals in North America.

I'm here today representing Luminato and to discuss the
sesquicentennial, but also in my position as a member of the
executive for our new national association of Festivals and Major
Events, or FAME. I know that last week you heard from our
colleague, André Picard, from Just for Laughs, so I won't provide too
much further background on FAME, other than to say we are a
member-driven and member-funded organization and we do
represent the largest events and festivals in the country.

Festivals have the capability to transform their communities and
bring people together in a spirit of social unity, and we're an industry
that drives tourism and social engagement and is already active in
over 308 ridings across this country. On behalf of myself and I'm
sure of my colleagues, really our message here today is that we are

willing and able to come to the table to help ensure the success of
this important 150th celebration undertaking.

I agree with Anita that we already have the networks, the
partnerships, many of the community connections, and obviously the
activities that could be leveraged to expand this message's reach into
many markets. Many of us already have close working relationships
with the Department of Canadian Heritage in our regions. And I
would echo as well Anita's comment about our marketing, our
program, and our educational abilities.

Festivals like Luminato already play a key role in supporting
national and regional celebrations. Our involvement directly helped
Toronto win the bid to host the 2011 Indian international film
awards, and we were joined in that effort by another FAME member,
the Toronto International Film Festival. We in turn together created a
regional focus on South Asian culture.

We're also intimately involved with the region's 1812 bicentennial
commemoration activities, as well as the 2015 Pan American and
Parapan Games when they come to Ontario.

● (0905)

We know how important cultural activities are. As we saw at the
2010 Vancouver Olympics, more people took part in the peripheral
cultural happenings than in sporting events.

In our view, there were several key elements that helped
contribute to the success of the 2010 Vancouver Olympic Games
as a cultural catalyst.

One is a central organizing body. Designating one body that has
the respect and the legitimacy within the sectors to coordinate
activities was, we believe, very important. It had a national scope,
which obviously this new celebration has to have. While Vancouver
was the focus, the torch relay and the subsequent community events
ensured that it was a truly national celebration. How can we promote
similar regional celebrations and also regional exchange?

Also, there is the buildup of excitement. It takes years to develop
and prepare cultural product to be of the highest international calibre.
Just as it took years for VANOC to put together the program, we
think it's going to take years to build the relationships and the
awareness of a sesquicentennial celebration.

Another very important learning from the Vancouver games
would be to seize opportunities to promote Canadian culture abroad.
As our friends at the Tourism Industry Association of Canada have
shared with you, there's an incredible interest in Canada right now,
and our national brand has never been stronger. We can sustain that
brand by highlighting the rich, diverse cultural offerings and
exporting our cultural product to new markets.

We know that the reach and the impact of Canada's centennial in
1967 was monumental. It was a fantastic impetus for investing in
what are now landmark cultural buildings across the country—bricks
and mortar. That was much-needed hardware. Perhaps a far-reaching
legacy for Canada 150 is an equally ambitious program to invest in
what I call the “software”, the landmark cultural content that will
now fill these buildings and share our stories with one another and
create a different kind of legacy.
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Just as the centennial marked a new stage of national confidence
and pride in a Canadian cultural identity from coast to coast to coast,
perhaps the legacy of 2017 should take the next step and promote a
new level of Canadian cultural identity and confidence across the
globe. I would encourage the committee to think boldly about what
legacy will be felt in content and in Canadian programming for years
afterwards.

What programs could be put in place to encourage a national
exchange of art, culture, and ideas? What incentives might help drive
Canadians to explore new regions of their own country? Festivals
and events can be the catalysts that provide exciting things for
people to see and do once they arrive. How can we engage our
international partners, embassies, and consulates and invite them to
help us celebrate here at home and around the world?

I'd like to close by highlighting that what we're talking about is
creating those iconic Canadian moments that festivals such as ours
are already in the business of making a reality. We're very excited
and engaged to come to the table. We plan on working towards
having arts and culture from every province represented in our 2017
festival. We look forward to working with you to make the 150th
celebration an incredible success.

Thank you.

The Chair: Thank you for your presentation.

Now we go over to Banff, and Sarah.

Welcome.

Ms. Sarah Iley (Vice-President, Programming, Banff Centre):
Thank you very much Mr. Chairman.

I appreciate the opportunity to speak to the committee today. As
I've been introduced, I am the vice-president of programming for the
Banff Centre. I thought I should begin with a bit of background
about the Banff Centre. It began life as the Banff summer school of
the arts 78 years ago, and it's now one of Canada's leading cultural
organizations. We are designated by the Department of Canadian
Heritage as one of Canada's national arts training institutions, and we
attract some 4,000 artists each year to our mountain setting. I think
it's important to give you an idea of the setting itself.

We're located on the side of a mountain, in the heart of Canada's
first national park, which has been designated a UNESCO world
heritage site. It's also been a significant spiritual site for the first
nations for over 12,000 years.

The artists who come to this site, 25% of whom come from
outside Canada, come from countries throughout North America and
South America, Europe, Australia, and Asia. They come to the Banff
Centre to create, exhibit, and perform works in a dozen different arts
disciplines. One of our objectives is to showcase the work of those
emerging and established Canadian and international artists in an
exciting way, so we produce the Banff arts and mountain festivals,
multidisciplinary, critically acclaimed festivals that produce over 300
ticketed and free events in the months from May through the end of
October.

The Banff arts festivals showcase jazz and classical musical,
theatre, classical and contemporary dance, opera, visual arts

exhibitions, film and new media, literary readings, and aboriginal
arts.

The Banff mountain festivals showcase internationally recognized
writers and filmmakers who focus specifically on mountain culture,
sports, and the environment.

The Banff Summer Arts Festival is actually Canada's oldest
multidisciplinary arts festival. It was begun in 1942, and our Banff
mountain festivals are now in their 35th year.

Our festivals deliver premier presentations for audiences visiting
Banff National Park, adding an important dimension to the tourism
industry. The events provide unparalleled access to artists,
musicians, filmmakers, and writers through specially designed
events presented in our three theatres, our art gallery, our concert
hall, and our brand-new outdoor stage, the Shaw Amphitheatre.

The centre is able to host and engage audiences from around the
globe in this very special setting. Only 18% of our audience comes
from Banff. Another 44% comes from across Alberta, and the
remaining 38% comes from across Canada and around the world.
You can see why I'm very happy to be here with my colleagues
working with Festivals and Major Events Canada, FAME, the
national organization that regroups festivals across the country,
because we also believe in FAME's mission to play a leading role in
the economic and social promotion of international-scale Canadian
festivals and events.

I have to agree with both Anita and Janice. We also believe that
our experience provides an excellent platform from which to help the
committee and the rest of Canada think through what we should be
doing for Canada's sesquicentennial celebrations.

It's also important, because despite the importance of our festivals
to Banff, we don't believe that everything that happens in Banff
should stay in Banff. We work with partners in order that the art
created here can be seen elsewhere. For that purpose, at the
conclusion of our annual Banff Mountain Film Festival, which is the
world's leading festival of this kind of genre of film, we produce the
best of the festival world tour, and that undertakes an extensive
circuit around the globe. We have 168 tour sponsors, and just this
past quarter our world tour was featured by tour hosts in 76
screenings in 13 countries on 5 continents, including Antarctica.

In addition, this year National Geographic worked with us to
produce an hour-long television special on the Banff mountain
festivals, which they will air on channels in 148 countries.

With that as a bit of background, I would like to focus on a couple
of things from our experience, which the committee might find
helpful in thinking through how best to approach Canada's 150th
anniversary. Those things are positioning, partnerships, and com-
munity engagement.

I'm going to start with positioning. I mentioned at the start that the
Banff Centre was founded 78 years ago, so three years ago we
celebrated our 75th anniversary. Seventy-five years is a long time for
an arts and cultural organization to be around and to be thriving, so
we wanted to celebrate.
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In thinking about positioning the Banff Centre on its 75th
anniversary, there were a few messages we wanted to get out. The
first was that Banff is an important site for indigenous peoples and
takes seriously its responsibility to support the development of work
that reflects their culture. The second was that it attracts artists from
around the world, because the artists who attend from Alberta and
Canada can take their own place on the world stage. The third is that
we believe it's important to support the creation of new works of art
to add Canadian music, dance, theatre, literature, and art to the
global repertoire.

● (0910)

In thinking about Canada at 150 years, I think some of these
pieces will also be important to position Canada as a nation that did
not just begin 150 years ago with Confederation but long before that
with the first nations. Secondly, they will position Canada as a nation
with a diversity of talents, reflected by accomplished artists whose
work should be showcased to the world.

In order to celebrate our own 75th anniversary, we had a number
of objectives, and we needed to make sure that we could get the
word out beyond Banff in order to position the Banff Centre as a
unique resource for Albertans, Canadians, and the world. Events
were planned and took place in Los Angeles, Seattle, Vancouver,
Edmonton, Calgary, Winnipeg, Toronto, Ottawa, and New York, as
well as here. Our alumni were featured everywhere, and work that
had been created at Banff was featured at festivals and events across
Canada and as far away as Beijing.

None of this could have happened without partnerships,
institutions such as the Governor General's office, Harbourfront
Centre in Toronto, One Yellow Rabbit: High Performance Rodeo in
Calgary, etc.—they were all partners. For instance, we co-produced
A Rocky Mountain High, a special weekend mini-festival at
Harbourfront Centre in Toronto, which showcased the works of 60
Banff Centre alumni.

What I think is important to remember here is that one couldn't
have done any of this without partners. We worked with Luminato,
for instance, to co-commission Tono, an aboriginal dance piece,
which has since been around the world and was featured at both the
Beijing and Vancouver Olympics as well as at the Shanghai Expo.

If we think it was important and useful to have partners, I can only
imagine how exciting it would be for Canada to reach out to a whole
range of different kinds of partners. Festivals are some of the
partners within, but Canada should also reach out to partners outside.

We've also had some experience in helping to celebrate Parks
Canada's 100th anniversary as we are situated in Banff National
Park. Parks invented a wonderful program that I think is a great
symbol of the next thing we should talk about, which is community
engagement. Parks invented a program called Canada's Greatest
Summer Job, by which it invited young people to apply to spend the
summer creating films that told the stories about Canada's national
parks from their own point of view. Nearly 1,000 university and
college film students from across Canada applied, and there were
something like 35 of them selected to spend the summer
documenting each park. They began here with their film boot camp
at the Banff Centre, and it was guaranteed that those whose work
was best would be featured in our Mountain Film Festival.

The resulting work of these individual young people was personal,
idiosyncratic, and utterly delightful, because it wasn't created or
dictated by Parks Canada; it reflected their own experience of each
park. It gave Parks Canada wonderful content for a variety of media
platforms, just to underline Anita's point that we need to be thinking
about how we can use technology and the interactive platforms that
exist to spread the word far beyond live performance.

There's another movement of which all of us here today are a part
called Culture Days. The ability to engage the public in the arts is at
the heart of Culture Days, the national movement for which the
Banff Centre is a founding partner and serves as treasurer. Culture
Days is a collaborative, pan-Canadian volunteer movement to raise
the awareness, accessibility, participation, and engagement of all
Canadians in the arts and cultural life of their communities. It was
spurred on by the vision that was inspired by Quebec's Journées de
la culture. Hundreds of volunteers have self-organized themselves in
communities across the country to create events across the same
weekend that Quebec has claimed for the past 12 years.
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The result is that in our second year as the national Culture Days
more than 800 Canadian cities and towns—up from 700 last year—
opened their doors and offered some 5,500 free Culture Days: hands-
on classes, excursions, tours, demonstrations, seminars, panels, and
behind-the-scenes experiences.

This was all promoted by our marketing partners, the Globe and
Mail, CBC, and Aeroplan. And it proved that self-organized,
connected by social media, and sharing umbrella marketing plans,
you can create extraordinary events that are excellent examples of
community engagement.

In closing, I would just like to emphasize that when we consider
the variety of partnerships one could put together to celebrate and
really acknowledge the unique qualities of Canada, we also have to
think about the possibilities of community engagement and the ways
in which we can reach out to Canadians across the country to help
create their own visions of Canada.

Thank you.

The Chair: Thank you.

Fatima at the Coastal Jazz and Blues Society, thank you for getting
out of bed so early in the morning to present to us and answer some
questions from us. The floor is yours.

● (0920)

Ms. Fatima Amarshi (Executive Director, Coastal Jazz and
Blues Society): Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and good morning. I'll
ask you to forgive me if I'm a little groggy today.

I'm the executive director of the Coastal Jazz and Blues Society,
which produces the annual Vancouver International Jazz Festival as
well as Winterruption on Granville Island, the Time Flies festival,
and a series of concerts throughout the year.
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My colleagues have spoken extensively to the value of arts and
culture in these kinds of celebrations. What I want to talk to you
about today is the legacy from these kinds of activities, in particular
the long-term cultural legacy that goes far beyond the showcasing of
the arts at the initial time of the event, that goes far beyond the long-
term legacy of physical infrastructure projects.

Ironically, this actually ties quite well to our organization's history.
If you'll allow me, I'd like to tell you a little bit of a story around that.

In 1986 Vancouver hosted Expo 86, an event that coincided with
Vancouver's centennial anniversary. John Orysik, Ken Pickering, and
Robert Kerr, along with a group of other music lovers and idealistic
dreamers, launched the first Vancouver International Jazz Festival as
part of the world's fair that year.

You can imagine what a thrill it was for them to showcase to the
world some of the great Canadian talent that was residing in their
hometown, along with such legends of the music world as Miles
Davis, Bobby McFerrin, and Tito Puente. Together with Expo 86,
they produced over 120 concerts in 23 locations, not only sharing the
sense of pride and belonging that Expo generated but also
developing the courage and inspiration to pursue their own vision
of nurturing and presenting a uniquely Canadian voice to audiences
both here and abroad.

Inspired by Expo 86, they secured their first major sponsor, and
working with the city in a province that was now awakened to the
limitless possibilities and opportunities of major civic events, they
launched Vancouver's first major annual outdoor street festival in
Gastown shortly after that, and built partnerships with Granville
Island, the Roundhouse community centre, and a plethora of other
civic and arts and cultural organizations.

Today we're the largest arts and cultural producer in B.C. The
Vancouver International Jazz Festival has been acclaimed as one of
the best in the world, showcasing over 1,800 musicians in 400
concerts, 150 of which are free. We draw over half a million people
every year and have an economic impact of almost $18 million on
the region.

I share this because we are the cultural legacy of Expo 86. Had it
not been for Expo 86, organizations like ours wouldn't have existed.
It's a legacy that continued on with the next major celebration in
Vancouver, the 2010 Olympics and the accompanying three-year
Cultural Olympiad—whose program director, incidentally, was
Robert Kerr, one of the founders of the jazz festival and my
predecessor.

That's another great example of a national celebration that
spawned its own infrastructure and cultural legacies. We participated
extensively in the Cultural Olympiad, bringing together, for instance,
through our Sonic Genome project, renowned international and
Canadian musicians to participate with local musicians and students
in creating innovative jazz in a community centre environment over
a period of 24 hours. You couldn't get a better presentation of
community engagement and education than that.

We're asking you, as you develop plans for the 120th anniversary,
to keep in mind building on platforms that exist today—platforms
like our festivals—and also supporting emerging organizations. Who
knows? The seeds of what happens in 2017 may very well blossom

into tomorrow's cultural institutions and the incubators of the next
generation of Canadian artists and cultural producers. We all know
very well that it's through arts and culture that a nation can really
inspire and capture the imagination of its people, weaving a narrative
of its history and its communities and awakening its best ideals and
dreams for the future.

My colleagues have spoken extensively about the value of arts
and culture—the ability to position Canada as a brand and to really
be able to showcase who we are to the world—but I'd like to speak a
little bit more literally to our history.

Vancouver, for instance, has an extensive history of the interaction
between jazz musicians who have played here and our development
as a society—an ethnocultural society, a multicultural society—and
the laws and segregation practices that have evolved over time
around that. Vancouver has been home to some of the greatest
musicians in the world—Jimmy Hendrix, Jelly Roll Morton—for
very crucial times in their lives. The likes of Ella Fitzgerald and
Duke Ellington regularly played here, and were able to come and
play in the hotels, but they weren't able to stay there.

● (0925)

That is the kind of history most Canadians aren't aware of.
Organizations like ours can present the literal version of Canada's
histories through celebrations like 2017.

The 2017 celebrations offer us the opportunity to commission
unique works to tell these kinds of literal stories, to allow Canadian
artists to expand on their repertoires, and to showcase the kinds of
unique neighbourhoods that exist in our cities. They can showcase
once again to the world unique contemporary talents like Diana
Krall, Ingrid Jensen, Nikki Yanofsky, and Michael Bublé that we've
all nurtured through our various activities. It's a profound
opportunity in which we'd very much like to participate.

There's also a series of archives, as Anita mentioned, that the jazz
festival has access to, with decades of history of jazz in Vancouver.
This kind of celebration provides a unique opportunity to digitize
and share that across the country.

I'd like to end with the notion of cultural legacy and what can
come out of the 150th anniversary celebrations. Please keep in mind
that you are not only supporting the existing arts platforms and
opportunities for Canadians to share their stories; you're really
supporting the next series of organizations and cultural and artistic
incubators of our identity that will be telling our stories for several
generations to come.

Thank you.

The Chair: Thank you.

We will now move to questions and answers for seven minutes.

The first member up is Mr. Calandra.

Mr. Paul Calandra (Oak Ridges—Markham, CPC): Thank
you, Mr. Chair.

Thank you to all of the witnesses.
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Ms. Gaffney and Ms. Amarshi both spoke about archives and
digitizing. Can you expand on that? What thought has already gone
into that? Ms. Gaffney spoke about other opportunities for seizing
the digital era as we move forward to 2017.

We also heard from the CBC, and they have a very extensive
collection of archives that are extraordinarily important to celebrat-
ing Canadian history.

I usually allow my colleague Mr. Brown to talk about Canadian
history. But in the context of leading up to 2017, is this something
that FAME or other organizations have been focusing on? As we
move to 2017, how can we capture some of the important events so
that we don't lose everything that leads up to 2017, and 2017 itself?

Ms. Anita Gaffney: Our archives in Stratford hold props and
costumes, but we have a lot of electronic media as well—audio clips
from our productions. Remember, we've had people like Christopher
Plummer and William Shatner on our stage. Glenn Gould was the
music director at Stratford. We have some real treasures of Canadian
artists in our archives.

We have very well-maintained archives. It's a beautiful facility.
We invite researchers to come in and use it. That's wonderful for
universities, students, and people who can come. We would really
like to be able to make those materials available in a digital format so
that people can access them. There's an opportunity to package those
materials into learning modules about original composition in
theatre.

We didn't just grab classical music for The Matchmaker; we hired
a composer to write the music for it, and we have that in our
archives. We've built costumes from the ground up—authentic
replicas of Elizabethan costumes, with people who dye the costumes
and make the crowns, not the wigs. There's an amazing craft and art
at the festival. Other organizations would have archives as well.

So it's very important to be able to share that as a source of pride
for what cultural organizations do, and as a source of learning about
what we do.

Mr. Paul Calandra: Could each of you talk about the importance
of international tourism and visits to your festivals? As part of the
economic action plan we have something called marquee tourism
events. Have any of you had experience with that? Is that the type of
thing that would help promote you within Canada and internation-
ally? So first is the importance of international visits to your
festivals, and second, how do we focus on bringing more
international visits to each of your festivals?

● (0930)

Ms. Anita Gaffney: I'll start and then let the rest of my
colleagues go on.

The marquee tourism events program was incredibly important to
the festival. We received $3 million in each of 2009 and 2010, which
basically doubled our marketing budget and allowed us to really
reach out further afield to bring in international visitors. We see
about 25% of our audience coming from outside of our borders.

Our strategy is to invest in our marketing activities to get beyond
our borders and to tell people about the fabulous things that are
coming up and happening in Stratford, but also, our strategy is to get

out. When I talked about the Stratford Festival, you will noticed that
I talked about all of the things we're doing to take our work outside
of the festival and to garner attention and heighten awareness outside
of our borders.

This has the dual purpose of bringing in visitors and also
increasing national pride when The New York Times says, “This was
the greatest production of The Tempest I've ever seen”. Hey,
Canadians feel pretty proud of having the Stratford Festival in their
country.

Ms. Janice Price: I would expand on Anita's point and say that
certainly the marquee tourism program was instrumental in also
allowing us, from a marketing perspective, to attract.... There's no
question: it's measured. We shared a lot of that data recently when a
group of us from FAME came here and visited with a number of
ministers and members.

I'm going to add to that. I think it did apply through all of the
recipients of the program. We received a total of $3 million over two
years. We were able also to focus on the content side as a result of
that funding. The funding was very targeted towards actually
improving what we could do within our festivals, because, really, it
is about the content experience. When you can bring in one-time-
only events and you must come to Toronto or Stratford or various
regions to see an event that we would not have been able to mount or
produce without that funding...that was a critical difference. Also,
we have seen successive growth in our tourism numbers over our
five years of existence.

But there's no question that we would like to...and we have
proposals to actually generate a new and different kind of program
from MTEP. It was incredibly helpful and powerful for all of us.

Mr. Paul Calandra: Ms. Amarshi or Ms. Iley?

Ms. Fatima Amarshi: I would like to echo what Anita and Janice
are saying. The program was very vital to our activities and to being
able to draw the international audiences.

We certainly saw a growth in the international audiences, as well
as in what Janice is mentioning, which is the ability to really be able
to present new and extraordinary works that we wouldn't have been
able to without this, and in many cases to actually showcase
Canadian artists who have not been showcased in Canada before but
have gone abroad to seek their success. This allowed us an
opportunity to bring them home and showcase them here to a
Canadian audience and an international audience built into our
festival. That was a really wonderful and unique aspect of the
program.

Ms. Sarah Iley: I can add to that. From our perspective in Banff,
obviously one of the key things is that Banff is in fact in a rural
Alberta constituency, and the fact is that there are only 7,800 people
in this town, so we rely entirely on people from outside of Banff
coming to see the work. Tourism is a huge piece.
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What's really interesting too, though, is that not only do we have
people coming here to see the work, but we also have artists coming
here from around the world to create the work. We had people from
18 different countries here participating in our programs. What that
does too, I think, is really emphasize the fact that Canadian artists are
absolutely worthy of being showcased on the international stage, just
as international artists want to come and be seen on our stages.

Now that we're talking about a global commerce, a global
approach to the world, I think Canada needs to think about how we
approach the arts, not just as an expression of Canadian identity, but
also as an expression of Canada within the world. That's certainly a
huge focus of what we're able to do here because of that blend of
people coming from all over the world to create work with our
Canadian artists for Canadian and international audiences.
● (0935)

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Calandra.

Mr. Nantel.

Mr. Pierre Nantel (Longueuil—Pierre-Boucher, NDP): Do you
have translators up there in Banff and in Vancouver?

No? No problem. I'll speak in English. That's all right.

First I want to thank you all for participating this morning. It's
very nice.

My first question would be to Ms. Amarshi.

Obviously, I think that even though Mr. Picard came a few weeks
ago, and I'm sure that André Ménard would bring the same from the
jazz festival in Montreal....

Obviously you guys could be some backbone support for the
whole organization, to make sure that the 150th is well implemented
in all markets, because you guys are successful and you have an
impact in your cultural milieu.

Is there FAME membership, Ms. Amarshi, all over Canada, or are
there blind spots where there is no FAME event?

Ms. Fatima Amarshi: FAME is an organization that's just been
put together, so it is in its infancy. I think perhaps Janice could speak
better to this, as a member of the executive. I know they are reaching
out, certainly, to organizations across Canada to get their input and to
stay connected to their work.

For instance, in Vancouver, we're not formally part of FAME quite
yet, but we're certainly very actively in communication with them
and are consistently partnering on our common endeavours. I think
FAME, as it grows, will become more and more of an umbrella
organization that can benefit all of us from coast to coast.

Mr. Pierre Nantel: Please say hi to Ken Pickering for me.

Ms. Fatima Amarshi: Absolutely.

Ms. Janice Price: I would just like to add to that, because it's a
very important question, the membership question.

We're about a year and a half old as a formal organization. As I
said, we're member supported through a dues system, and we have as
a very top priority acquiring new members. You've been hearing
today from the arts and culture cadre of FAME membership that our
objective is to embrace major festivals and events, which would

include, for example, the Stampede. We have the Ottawa Tulip
Festival, which is not strictly an arts organization; it's a major
festival. That's been really great for all of us, because that kind of
cross-pollination, I think, is really healthy in terms of reminding us
that the major tourism community impact is a really critical part for
festivals, even though many of us are mission-driven through arts
and culture.

The Chair: Mr. Nantel, I have one point. For those being
teleconferenced in, there is translation. They'll hear the translator's
voice through their audio.

Mr. Pierre Nantel: Perfect.

[Translation]

Ms. Price, I have a question for you. Let's forget for the moment
that there may be blind spots in the Canadian association Festivals
and Major Events. I understand that it is a growing organization. We
wish you every success possible. All these events are far reaching.
We are completely behind you.

If Festivals and Major Events Canada was mandated to promote
Canada's 150th birthday, what would the best scenario be? Would it
be a general theme for the entire festival, or special evenings or a
series of shows or presentations?

[English]

How do you see this?

Ms. Janice Price: Another place where festivals can play a role is
that we will indirectly, obviously, have a trickle effect through other
festivals' arts organizations, up to and including individual artists,
because we, at our core, work within a much larger ecosystem.
Where we are located across the country we will have the capacity to
have that kind of ripple effect by working with other artists. As I
said, from Luminato's perspective, we have one goal or one program
we're already devising, which is to have every single province
represented in our program in that year.

I also think that the place where FAME can have a really helpful
effect is in what I refer to as that lead-up opportunity. One of the
great things about us is that we all happen at different times of year.
Sometimes we overlap. But you basically get year-round coverage
with a FAME kind of group, which I think could really be helpful for
disseminating the singular theme.

I think one all-encompassing theme can be hard to manage. It
could be hard to get everyone in that same box. But I think if you
had enough voices around the table, and at least some large slogan or
organizing principle, such as “Canada on the world stage” or
something like that, everybody could figure out a way to work
within one theme. I think through our organization, and obviously, if
you add the NAC and others to that, we could be really helpful in a
consultation for brainstorming those ideas.

● (0940)

[Translation]

Mr. Pierre Nantel: Thank you very much.
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Ms. Gaffney, we were just talking about this principle of the four
seasons. I really liked your approach when you said that we need to
find a vocation, for example. You said that the Stratford Shakespeare
Festival, for example, was initially devoted to promoting the works
of Shakespeare.

Do you think it would be good to have a theme related to our
country? In England, they promote Shakespeare, a figure as old as
the country. As part of Canada's 150th birthday, could we present
people, authors or poets who would be as relevant in Canada as
Shakespeare is in England?

[English]

Ms. Anita Gaffney: I used the example of what they're doing in
London, because what caught my imagination about that.... I visited
the National Theatre, the Globe Theatre, the Tate Gallery, and the
National Gallery, and what excited me was they had a big idea of
Shakespeare. If you want to use Shakespeare in Canada, that would
be fine too. But they use Shakespeare. What I liked about it is how
they all interpreted it in their way that was suitable for their
institution.

The theme could be Canada at 150, simple as that, and we could
get arts institutions around that idea. As I said, Stratford's idea is to
commission some plays about the big stories of Canada over the last
150 years. I think other arts organizations could take that same idea
and get excited about it. But as Janice said, I also think it takes some
discussion and consultation to package that big idea to get people
really excited about it.

[Translation]

Mr. Pierre Nantel: You also just mentioned the idea of a
travelling show, a 150th birthday caravan. Do you think it would be
possible for each of the festivals to participate in this travelling show,
which would become a huge showcase that would let people see
what will be presented at each of the festivals taking place to
celebrate Canada's 150th birthday? There could even be an
international dimension, as Ms. Iley from the Banff Centre just
mentioned.

[English]

Ms. Anita Gaffney: I would look to an example of the Royal
Shakespeare Company, which brought five or six plays into New
York this year, and they did an installation at The Armory. So you
might look at that as a model, where you have a venue in a big
international destination; you bring an opera, a symphony, a theatre,
and a music festival—you bring a handful of festivals—and you call
it Canada 150. You go into an installation within a community.

You may also be part of a festival. Something like the Edinburgh
Festival is a wonderful international festival, and they may have a
component that hosts all these Canadian activities in their different
venues, because they've got many venues in Edinburgh.

I think the other concept is to embrace technology on this concept
as well. The idea of filming our productions in 3D—that technology
is really taking hold, and I think that's an opportunity. It doesn't
replace the theatre-going experience, but I think it tantalizes the taste
buds for having that experience at some point. But I think as close as
you get is that 3D experience, so there's an opportunity to film some
of our artistic activities and take those out into the world as well.

[Translation]

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Nantel.

[English]

On to you, Mr. Simms.

Mr. Scott Simms (Bonavista—Gander—Grand Falls—Wind-
sor, Lib.): Thank you, Chair.

I've heard some great quotes in the last 30 minutes or so: a new
level of confidence in this country is a good way of looking at it;
festivals and events can be a catalyst to discovering your own
country; community engagement; the seeds of 2017 could certainly
create infrastructure and create legacies that will be longstanding and
very beneficial.

Thank you for that.

As a committee, I think our job is to provide the government with
a study, with some ideas of how we can celebrate who we are at 150.
This is such a broad thing to look at, whether it's sports or, in this
case, arts.

First and foremost, as a catalyst, I think FAME is a fantastic
organization. I've met with several of you in the past, and I find it's a
great opportunity for decision-makers to sit down and flesh out some
of these themes that I talked about.

But when it comes to, let's say, the MTEP, which is a very popular
program...when we look at specific recommendations to the
government and how we access government funds to promote this
idea, I have no doubt there is going to be some type of fund you can
take advantage of for Canada 150 and whatever theme there may be.

Where does the thrust of that funding go to? I know that's a hard
question to answer because we're several years away, but give us an
idea of where this funding works.

You talked about marketing, about infrastructure, bricks and
mortar—the building itself. Do you put money into promoting your
festival that people across the country can go to see, or do you take
this festival and put it on the road, similar to what the Discovery
Train was back in 1967?

I don't know where to start on this one...maybe I'll go from east to
west. I'll start with Ms. Gaffney and then Ms. Price, and then to our
guests on video conference.

● (0945)

Ms. Anita Gaffney: Funding is about partnerships, first of all, and
using public funds to incent investment from the private sector as
well. I think there's an opportunity around both marketing and
product development.

On the marketing front—again, I can speak about the Stratford
Festival because that's what I know the best—we're most focused on
raising money to produce the works in Stratford. That's what our
donors give to. That's what government gives to. That's what's
important.
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We are an asset that can be exploited to be marketed further afield.
We have very limited marketing dollars that we allocate ourselves,
but we're an enormous tourism catalyst. If there's more money made
available to market this treasure and this asset, all the better for the
tourism economy, and also for the reputation of Canada because
we're bringing more people into the country.

From a product development perspective, some of the ideas we've
talked about today, the notion of commissioning plays, of touring
productions, would be things that could be supported in 2017.

Ms. Janice Price: I would add that we need the song, you
know.... There are a lot of us here who are old enough that we could
probably do the whole Bobby Gimby Canada song—I can. I'll leave
it to Member Cash to come up with some ideas on that front.

Voices: Oh, oh!

Ms. Janice Price: But that's not an entirely facetious comment.
It's those things that layer together to create that sense of a unified
celebration that everyone can come to—and who can't fall in love
with a great theme song?

I think it is a layer of things. For festivals like Luminato, for
example, that are already multi-arts festivals, we already present...on
average, 70% of our programming every year is Canadian artists
from Toronto, from Ontario, and across Canada, and yet we have
very rapidly built a reputation as a festival of international arts as
well.

Our founders had a big vision right from the beginning, about six
and a half or seven years ago, that Luminato actually was meant to
be a festival for Toronto, for Ontario, and for Canada, and was meant
to be embraced and loved by all Canadians in the way that they are
now proud of TIFF, after its almost 35 years versus our five years.
But we actually aspire—as TIFF now has achieved—to be among
the top three multi-arts festivals in the world, such that we're thought
of in the same breath as Edinburgh or Sydney and people plan their
calendars around it and so on.

When you take that kind of scope and thinking with the large
festivals and events, what I would layer into it, whether through a
new MTEP-like program or the celebrations...it is an ecosystem, and
you will hear from FAME members.... In fact, some of the proposals
on which we've been working with government are around equally
supporting smaller festivals and events. There does have to be this
whole kind of holistic approach, where perhaps FAME can have that
trickle-down effect, as I said, or work with artists and organizations
across the country. But we also believe that there are going to have to
be entry points for smaller community festivals and events, because
they equally can have huge impacts in their own community.

So I think it will be important to look at the whole ecosystem.
Again, it's a place where we have a lot of experience in doing that,
and we are certainly willing to expand upon that for you.

● (0950)

Mr. Scott Simms: Ms. Amarshi.

Ms. Fatima Amarshi: Just to echo what Anita and Janice were
saying, I think any kind of funding that comes through has to first
and foremost support the development of content, the development
of product. You can't market something that doesn't exist, so

supporting the ability to commission new works or to expand on
existing programs is really primary, and then additional support for
the marketing of it is really crucial.

When it comes to commissions to be able to tour works, certainly
that is a vital part of what it takes to develop new works and then to
make the investment worthwhile enough so that it grows across the
country. But that's not something that has to be borne as a burden by
any individual organization. For instance, our festival doesn't
necessarily have to carry that act throughout the country. We can
work with our networks.

Jazz Festivals Canada is the national network of jazz festivals
across Canada. Collectively, we could all commission a piece of
work that is then showcased at all of our festivals, for instance, or we
could even work with non-jazz festivals. Also, Luminato has a
significant music component to its activities, as do a number of other
multidisciplinary arts festivals. When we're talking about touring,
just think about that kind of capacity that is built into it as well.

But first and foremost, the funding has to go toward the actual
production of content.

Mr. Scott Simms: Ms. Iley.

Ms. Sarah Iley: I would support everything that has been said.
The commissioning piece is really key. We certainly are doing more
and more commissioning. We almost never do it alone. We are
always working with partners.

The content is really important, but I also want to go back to the
notion that I think Parks Canada had. When we're talking about a
much broader celebration, we want to engage and commission really
wonderful artists, but I think we also want to encourage young
people in particular to think about how they might express
themselves.

I think the notion of actually putting some money toward those
kinds of community engagement projects, where you are actually
enabling people to tell their own stories as part of this whole
celebration, is also something we should think about. So it's about
commissioning really high-quality art but also enabling other people
to think through the way they would use the arts to express their own
love of Canada.

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Simms.

Mr. Young.

Mr. Terence Young (Oakville, CPC): Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Thank you for coming here today. Thank you very much,
everyone, for informing this committee.

Madam Price, you said something that really grabbed me. You
talked about a new cultural identity for Canada for 2017. Since back
in the 1970s, we've been very good at celebrating our differences.
Canadians are very good at that. You can go to any number of ethnic
festivals and see dance and hear music from a hundred countries in
the world. I just wonder if part of that new identity for 2017 would
be leaning more towards what we share in common.
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In the early years of Canada, to come across the ocean was risky.
A lot didn't even make it. It was about survival. It was about dealing
with extreme weather and great distances. Then it became peace,
order, and good government. And then it became more about
freedom and opportunity and defining Canada as a nation.

I wonder if you have any ideas about what a new cultural identity
should be based on.

I'd like to ask you, Anita, to answer that afterwards, please.
Thanks.

● (0955)

Ms. Janice Price: Thank you.

I was also really taken by the fact that we had such a focus, which
was probably part of our natural life cycle as a country. I think of the
50 years since the centennial celebrations as being a time of
incredible maturing for our country in terms of its own sense of
identity on many fronts, as a member of the world community and of
course culturally. Part of it has to do with having a sense of pride and
being able to compete, as it were, on the world stage. I guess we
need an “own the stage” program, or something like that, to have the
arts equivalent of the sports initiative.

I do think there will be some natural tendency, desire, and
necessity to celebrate—Sarah referred to this very well, and Banff is
uniquely positioned to do this—and to make sure we take this as an
opportunity to look back at the entire history of the growth of our
nation as an identity.

I can say for Luminato that diversity is one of our three
programming pillars. The others are collaboration and accessibility.
That's where you get our blends of disciplines, over 70% of our free
programming, and the incredible ethnic diversity that is reflected in
our content. We think about it a lot. We think the new Canadian
identity is that incredible mashup that happens between art forms
and between cultures, which uniquely creates a new piece of work.

We have seen a moving away from—and I don't mean to be
pejorative at all—that kind of caravan mentality of “I'll come and
watch your folk dancing and then you'll come and watch mine, and
then we'll be mutually respectful”, to instead figuring out how, when
those things come together, there is actually a unique new piece of
art created from cultures collaborating together, which can actually
be described only as Canadian, because it couldn't happen anywhere
else in the world.

There's going to have to be a balance between expanding upon
those opportunities—and in particular, obviously, I'm speaking from
the perspective of Toronto, where very close now to 50% of our
residents were not born in Canada—and acknowledging and
representing culturally all the parts of Canada and our Canadian
history. We'll have to do that as well.

Ms. Anita Gaffney: I think it comes down to having a platform
for being proud of what Canada produces today. Variety and
diversity are some of the keynotes of Canadian culture. The
difference is that for 2017 we should be yelling it from the rooftops
and sharing it globally.

Before the meeting, Mr. Calandra commented that in 2017 we'll be
seeing a lack of a workforce here in Canada, and we'll be welcoming

people from other countries. I think that diversity is just going to
blossom and grow. Canada can be defined as embracing that
diversity. We articulate it and express it in our culture. We are proud
of it and share it on a global platform.

Mr. Terence Young: Thank you very much.

I'd like to ask, first, Sarah Iley how we can help to create
productions. There was a reference to commissioning works of art. I
wonder if you think it's doable or workable to have contests to
commission songs, plays, operas, or dance to help tell Canadian
stories. As we approach 2017, what is the best way to develop
Canadian stories?

Ms. Sarah Iley: I certainly think commissioning is a very key
way to do this. The Banff Centre has actually run something called
the Banff playwrights colony for 38 years. We've had Canadian
playwrights coming here and creating work for the past 38 years. In
many ways, those plays already tell the story of Canada.

I'm going back to Anita's notion of the archives of Stratford.
There's been a lot of work created over time. Every single piece is
very much a creature of its own time. When commissioning, which
we would be doing in 2017, we're looking to invite artists to interpret
what Canada means to them now. In some cases, you're going to
have people who, because of the ways they think and express their
own artistry, are going to be doing that in a way that may not be a
traditional history tale but will in fact incorporate the history of their
particular area or the way they relate to things.

For instance, Tono, which I referenced earlier, was a co-
commission between Luminato and the Banff Centre. It was a co-
commission of a company called Red Sky. It was actually a
collaboration of Cree and Mongolian artists, who come from very
much a horse background. They were nomads. That very much
informed the piece. The piece is about living off the land, as people
who lived on horses. In a way, those artists were already expressing
their own history.

The commissioning process is merely a way of opening the doors
to artists' own interpretations of what they feel they want to express
about Canada. I go back to what Fatima has said, which is that most
commissioning should always be done in partnership, because when
you're partnering you're giving other opportunities and other
platforms for the work to be seen. They're automatically built in
when you have a co-commissioning process, whether you're
commissioning plays, dance, or opera. We've co-commissioned
three operas, and all of them told Canadian stories.

Artists are terrific storytellers. Given the opportunity, we'd get
some fantastic work.
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● (1000)

Mr. Terence Young: Thank you.

How is my timing?

The Chair: You are a minute over.

Thank you, Mr. Young.

Mr. Benskin.

Mr. Tyrone Benskin (Jeanne-Le Ber, NDP): Hello. Thank you
all for joining us, especially you guys on the west coast who
probably got up at an ungodly hour to be here with us.

There's been a lot of discussion—and this is out to everybody—
about international impact, sending Canadian work out onto the
international stage, which is...yeah, hey, hey. One of the issues we're
still wrestling with—and this is on many levels, including
transportation and so forth—is getting work out to Canadians.
There are still far too many Canadians who don't know what we, as
Canadians, have produced historically—George F. Walker and
George Boyd. These are wonderful playwrights who have created
works that Canadians don't know anything about for the most part,
except for regionally. I, myself, have commissioned three plays as
the former artistic director of Black Theatre Workshop. They are
great plays, and two of them have gone on to be published. However,
they've yet to be able to get out of Montreal, where they were born.

What kind of emphasis or initiative do you think could be
implemented to get Canadians connected with the history of its art
and its culture? Our music history goes way back to Paul Anka and
doo-wop. Our film history goes back to the Donald Pleasence film,
Wedding in White. Before that, our playwriting history goes back to
way back when.

I was struck by Anita's reference to what they were doing in
England with celebrating Shakespeare. Shakespeare, obviously, is a
good thing for England. We do Shakespeare really well. I was with
you guys for two years.

How do we take that same initiative and make it Canadian in
terms of celebrating our Canadian artists throughout our history?

Ms. Anita Gaffney: I'll start.

There are a few really exciting ways to do that. One is
encouraging the arts institutions to embrace the notion of Canadian
artists, to commission and showcase the work of the very finest
artists in 2017, and to really brand that under Canada 150 in 2017
and the years leading up to it.

I think there's an opportunity to tour, as I talked about—going
from coast to coast, sharing and cross-pollinating the great work we
do in Stratford, Shaw, the symphony, and lots of other places, and
taking it from one province to another. I would build on that idea, not
just touring the productions but thinking about residencies in these
cities. Going to Calgary and having the artists go into the
universities, the high schools, and the elementary schools to work
with the students and teachers and really enhance their knowledge
about the work that's coming into their communities.

Finally, technology can play a role. I think we should always be
looking to that as one of the first things. There's a really cool contest

that the Guggenheim did for their 50th anniversary. It was an
international contest, so it could be at the international or domestic
level.

They have a Frank Lloyd Wright collection, so they had a contest
for people to design shelters that would house two people. Google
developed the software, called SketchUp, so that people could
submit their designs using the software. They had about 700
submissions from around the world, and they housed it so that these
were the submissions from Canada, from Belgium, or from
Australia, and you could explore it in that way. But a really neat
thing was that they had a people's choice, and 100,000 people voted
in this program.

It's a kernel of an idea that there could be that kind of contest, that
kind of engagement for people to not just submit a picture, but to
submit a song, a poem or a play. It could be adjudicated by a series
of professionals or it could be adjudicated by people's choice. But
what it does is it gets people out of the strict boundaries of their
borders, gets them sharing their ideas in a broader way, and gets
them engaged in culture.

● (1005)

Mr. Tyrone Benskin: Ms. Amarshi.

Ms. Fatima Amarshi: I think Anita has pretty much laid it all out.
The key here is that community engagement piece—whether it's the
kind of contest Anita's talking about, or the educational pieces like
residencies, or the opportunities to invite young people and students
into our programs. There needs to be more than just the presentation
of the arts going on. There needs to be a component that is asking
them to interact with you. That's really key in order to make sure that
information gets passed down to a larger public consciousness.

I would just again echo the value of technology. The possibilities
of what you can do online and the level of access you can provide
through technology is tremendous. You certainly can't get that level
at all with any kind of public presentation. Going forward and doing
it through technology is vital.

Keep in mind as well that much of what all of us do is free
programming. That is one of the key ways in which we help the
public interact with our art, and learn about it and the histories of all
of this. A significant portion of any kind of funding put forward
should go toward supporting that kind of free activity.

Mr. Tyrone Benskin: Thank you.

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Benskin.

Mr. Armstrong.
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Mr. Scott Armstrong (Cumberland—Colchester—Musquodo-
boit Valley, CPC): Thank you very much, Mr. Chair, and I want to
thank you all for your presentations, particularly those who have
joined us from the west coast. As someone who's lived in British
Columbia, I realize the challenge of presenting to a parliamentary
committee located in Ottawa. Thank you for getting up so early.

Canada 150 is going to need a tremendous amount of volunteers.
I'm assuming most of your organizations make ample use of
volunteers and have a volunteer base. Could you all tell us a bit
about the volunteer base you already have and whether we could
possibly engage them in the Canada 150 sesquicentennial celebra-
tions?

I'll start with Ms. Gaffney and we'll go around.

Ms. Anita Gaffney: Thank you.

We certainly are powered by volunteers. We have 1,000
employees at the festival, but we have 200 volunteers who help us
on the ground, doing things like backstage tours, stuffing envelopes,
and serving as ambassadors and advocates for the festival. Those
people are working at a very grassroots level.

We also have volunteers at our board level. We have 32 board
members who help us with advocating and fundraising for the
festival. Then we also have volunteers who help with major
fundraising events throughout the year. In all, we probably have 200
to 300 volunteers who support the festival, and they certainly would
be engaged in an event of the nature of Canada 150.

Ms. Janice Price: We're a bit of an inverse: our festival is for two
weeks and Anita's is for eight months. We have 20 employees and
600 volunteers. As a younger festival, we had the opportunity—
particularly because we partnered with the private sector, with
Manulife, which has made volunteerism their national charitable
activity—to create a volunteer program that right from the start was
focused on including a lot of diverse communities. So right out of
the gate we had an ESL component to our volunteer program. Also,
because we happen in mid-June, we had a lot of international
students who wanted to use volunteering as an opportunity to expand
their language skills. We've also worked with other volunteer
organizations that wanted to integrate physically or mentally
disabled people into a volunteer core, so that they could find a
way to give back a good share of what they'd been receiving.

So we took it as an opportunity to put some of our public outreach
and engagement opportunities into the volunteer program, and we've
grown and changed it every year and it's been extremely successful
for us.
● (1010)

Mr. Scott Armstrong: Ms. Iley.

Ms. Sarah Iley: I wanted to refer to Culture Days. Culture Days
grew out of an idea. A number of arts organizations were involved,
and we thought it was an important thing to do—to engage
Canadians in the whole notion of how important culture is in our
lives. We've had an extraordinary response—people have organized
themselves into groups of volunteers in 800 communities across the
country.

We don't have people in all those communities, but the people
who are there have embraced the notion. I think the Canada 150

notion would be something that people would want to embrace.
Putting the call out and asking what they'd like to do and how they'd
like to be organized triggers a tremendous response. Look at the
response in Vancouver to volunteering for the Olympics. That's all in
one community. You take this notion and tell them across Canada
that we want them to think of things they can do together to create
events and to support events that are already happening. This also
goes back to the previous question: how do we make sure that the
work gets out there? I think we can call on Canadians to self-
organize and volunteer to create their own activities and bring their
own events to light.

We've been absolutely astonished. Culture Days is in its second
year. We had support from the Department of Canadian Heritage and
from Sun Life, but it's really grassroots. Our main support has been
concentrated on marketing the idea. This idea engaged people to
create well over 5,000 events over the course of one weekend. Part
of the challenge was that we concentrated the call. We asked that
people organize themselves to do something once during the year,
over three days. We had a tremendous response. I think there's a
kernel there that could be developed for Canada 150.

Mr. Scott Armstrong: Ms. Amarshi.

The Chair: Mr. Armstrong, sorry, your time is up.

Ms. Fatima Amarshi: I would have to concur. One of the
remarkable things about all of our organizations is the incredible
commitment and enthusiasm of the volunteers. In our case, we have
up to 800 volunteers who support our activities, many of whom have
been with us for the 26 years the organization has been running. The
level of commitment is extraordinary, and so is the level of skill
these people bring to the task. Their enthusiasm for our activities is
remarkable. Anything that would allow them to support their interest
further with activities in 2017 would appeal to them. I think we
would see an incredible response from any kind of volunteer call-
out.

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Armstrong.

Mr. Cash.

Mr. Andrew Cash (Davenport, NDP): Thank you, Mr. Chair.

It is wonderful to have the four of you here today. What an
amazing repository of wisdom and knowledge of the arts and culture
in Canada. It's great to listen to all four of you.

You spoke a bit about the importance of bringing Canada's story to
the world. We're interested in bringing the world to Canada. But I
wanted to get a better sense of the import and the opportunity that
150 presents to expose the world to Canada—Canada's story,
Canada's arts and culture. Why is that important in the context of
celebrating the 150th?

● (1015)

Ms. Janice Price: I'm going to take advantage of this opportunity
to bundle with this a further answer to Mr. Young's question about
that unique Canadian identity and what I thought the opportunity
was.
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It's partly that when we have created repertoire, and Mr. Benskin
referred to this, we've had a tendency to self-consume it and perhaps
feel good about ourselves on that front. But those works do not tend
to migrate themselves into the repertoire in the classic sense of the
La Bohèmes and the Swan Lakes and the Shakespeares and so on.
That's the opportunity we have here: to create stories that won't be
made possible once, through a wonderful feeling of joy and
celebration around Canada 150, and then disappear. The new
platform is that our work has to really leave a permanent legacy.

What are the pieces we could create, small, medium, or large, that
are groundbreaking, reflective of our Canadian identity and our
Canadian talent? Just as we engage work from other countries
around the world that are showcasing the best of their artists and
their stories, we should be able to do the same. A significant
component of the planning, I think, has to be, first off, around how
we create work that is going to have the ability to be performed
every four or five years at the Canadian Opera Company, The
National Ballet, or Stratford, or move on to other regional
companies. We have not been as successful at that as we should.

The other part of it is where we go to build support, both the
combined funding from private and public sector and others, and
build audiences.

I don't want to eat up all your time, but what has happened is that
you end up with artists who have the capacity to do that, such as
Robert Lepage, or Michael Levine, the great set designer: they do the
predominant amount of their work now outside of Canada. How do
we recapture those talents and embed them in the creation of
something that will be permanent Canadian work?

Mr. Andrew Cash: Thank you.

I want to ask both Sarah and Anita about the particular issue
around bringing people to your venues. You're both not in major
centres. I think of Cinefest in Sudbury as another example of a
successful model for bringing Canadians to their story. We have a
broad country in which we're separated by geography. One of the
challenges of Canada 150 is going to be how we include everybody.

We don't have a lot of time, but I wonder whether you want to
speak to this issue. I think we need some sort of template for the
smaller communities in our country, for how they could achieve
some of this sort of success. That's to Sarah or to Anita.

Ms. Sarah Iley: Okay. I will start.

Bringing people to Banff is a challenge, in many ways. They may
come to Banff, but they don't necessarily come to the Banff festivals,
because they're really coming to see the Rocky Mountains. It is a
challenge.

I think it's a really critical piece when people are thinking about
the kinds of interests there are in tourism now. There's a whole range
of reasons that people want to visit places, and enjoying the culture
is a very key piece. In all of our tourism marketing for Canada we
should be thinking about ensuring that we're not just talking about—
what's the line?—“moose, mountains, and Mounties”, but are also
talking about the cultural offerings in all of our communities,
because in fact, when people are travelling they're very interested in
knowing what those opportunities are. I think that needs to be
embedded in all of the tourism marketing that we do, both for

internal, domestic tourism—province to province, etc.—as well as
for international tourism.

The other thing is that Canadians need to be made as aware of the
importance and the range and the excitement of culture as they are of
some of our sporting activities. Again, that's a challenge that
collectively we can deal with in terms of marketing the opportunities
for people to see things, recognizing that you don't all have to go to
Toronto or Montreal in order to see interesting things, or even to
Vancouver, but that there are really wonderful activities going on in
centres right across the country. It's a collective marketing piece that
then gets individually and specifically focused on your own
community.

That's certainly what we do. We work with Travel Alberta and
with Banff Lake Louise Tourism to embed our messages within the
much broader messages of the region and the province.

● (1020)

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Cash.

Mr. Gill.

Mr. Parm Gill (Brampton—Springdale, CPC): Thank you, Mr.
Chair.

I want to thank the witnesses for being with us today.

My question is for Sarah Iley. The Banff Centre recently
celebrated its 75th anniversary. Can you tell us about the legacy of
that anniversary celebration in planning events and commissions?
Was the idea of celebrating a legacy a factor in the decision-making?

Ms. Sarah Iley: Yes, it was. Thank you very much, Mr. Gill.

We thought it was very important that we would leave a legacy,
and so to that end, artists from Calgary, San Francisco, Toronto,
Regina, Halifax, Vancouver, New York, and the Siksika Nation,
which is Blackfoot territory just outside of Calgary, were commis-
sioned to create new works to celebrate the 75th anniversary.

As I mentioned earlier, we did a lot of co-commissioning. For
instance, we co-commissioned a String Quartet composition with the
Juilliard School in New York and Stanford University. That String
Quartet has been performed all over North America, Australia, and
Europe. We also co-commissioned with Luminato the aboriginal
dance piece Tono, which has been seen around the world.

We created a book, where we invited writers and obviously
commissioned them to write for us. We produced a CD boxed set of
works that had been created and performed here at the Banff Centre.
We had some concrete legacy pieces, but we also think the
commission pieces, which will have a much longer life and will be
seen on multiple stages, are very important. We also commissioned
some art work, which not only resides in our collection but, again, is
able to be seen elsewhere. We thought those were very important
pieces as part of the legacy of the 75th anniversary.
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I just want to add that we've also embraced as much as we can the
technology that's available to us. In that year we joined the iTunes U
site, and we've developed a whole range of podcasts of activities that
have gone on here—interviews with artists, etc.—and those are
available for download for free for anyone. That's something we've
been growing since that time because we think it's a really important
dimension for people who can't actually be here to see what happens
here.

Mr. Parm Gill: Thank you.

Would you also be able to tell us about the national play
competition you held for this anniversary, and also a little about how
you publicized this competition?

Ms. Sarah Iley: We publicized it through the various playwrights
associations. Because of our 35 years of running the playwrights
colony in Banff, we have partners right across the country. The
playwrights have done a lot of work with places like the Tarragon
Theatre in Toronto and with the Playwrights' Workshop in Montreal,
etc., so we publicized through those. We did a big public launch at
Alberta Theatre Projects' Enbridge playRites Festival, which is an
annual festival of plays.

We had a lot of submissions from people. We were supposed to
choose and commission one play, and the jury came back to me and
said they couldn't make a choice, so could we commission three? So
we did. Those works will be produced for the first time this
summer—works by Daniel McIvor, by Hannah Moskovitch, and by
Colleen Murphy. So we have three different plays, and we left it very
much to them to present the idea of what it was they wanted to
create. They're not plays about the dance centre. They're plays that
were important to artists at that time.

So our legacy is that we supported the creation of plays, which I
think will be very timely in terms of what they deal with.

● (1025)

Mr. Parm Gill: Thank you.

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Gill.

Ms. Boutin-Sweet.

[Translation]

Ms. Marjolaine Boutin-Sweet (Hochelaga, NDP): Ladies, thank
you for joining us today. Thank you everyone, near and far.

My first question is for Ms. Gaffney.

You spoke about Shakespeare in London, which united the
country. For me, I grew up in Quebec, in Abitibi, and when I was
about 13, we moved to Ontario. The first time I read Shakespeare
was in a class in Ontario. So, the reality isn't the same from one end
of the country to the other.

I'll give you a very good example. Ms. Price, you were just talking
about the song Canada, which was composed for Expo 67. I know it
in French and English. But the song from Expo 67 I remember better
isn't that one. It's the one by Stéphane Venne, which was also written
in French and English.

As you can see, there really are different realities across the
country. Ms. Gaffney, in your opinion, how can we reach everybody
in this bicultural and even multicultural context?

[English]

Ms. Anita Gaffney: Thank you.

I used the example of what they're doing in London, just as a
template of an idea that galvanized the country.

I would go back to the concept of Canada 150 and letting cultural
organizations express that, how they think, how it's relevant to them,
so that you capture what that means in Ontario, in Quebec, in British
Columbia, and in the Territories. We need to spend some time, I
think, packaging what that big idea is about Canada 150.

I think there are a lot of stories in Canada at the age of 150.
Reflecting on those stories, reflecting on those artists who have
given us stories over the last 150 years and on those who will give us
the stories for the future, and empowering them to tell their stories is
going to be the legacy of Canada 150. And I think it's how it unites
the country.

[Translation]

Ms. Marjolaine Boutin-Sweet: What do you think, Ms. Price?

[English]

Ms. Janice Price: I think the regionalism and the distinctiveness
of the provinces and the regions will just intrinsically reflect itself in
the work and the participation that ends up growing out of a national
call to celebrate Canada at 150. In my remarks I talked about forward
looking and the future and what Canada reaching this milestone
means in terms of our future place on the world stage as artists, as
business people, as a global government.

I look at the Quebec 400 celebration—I participated in many
events—as just an impressive way that there was a more singular
celebration around a city, a province, a culture, and a history. I think
some of that will naturally evolve out of the different regions.

My hope would be, though, that it really is about looking at our
future together as a country, a bicultural and multicultural country, as
you said. I think our artists and our populations are able to do that. I
think we will have a thrilling celebration and exciting examples of
how people find their own way to bring that forward.

[Translation]

Ms. Marjolaine Boutin-Sweet: Thank you.

My next question is for Ms. Iley from the Banff Centre.

You mentioned that the centre was important for the first nations,
because of its geographic location, I suppose. You also spoke about
partnerships. I was wondering if you have established any partner-
ships with the Assembly of First Nations or with specific groups.
What have you been doing to get works from the first nations?

● (1030)

[English]

Ms. Sarah Iley: Thank you.
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We don't have an official relationship with the Assembly of First
Nations, but we are on Blackfoot territory, and we have very strong
relationships with, as I mentioned, Siksika, which is a first nation
just outside Calgary.

We also have both an aboriginal arts department and an aboriginal
leadership and management department. Those departments are very
plugged in to the 150 first nations across the country. We have
people who come here from the territories, from Nunavut; there are
Mi'kmaq from the east all the way across the country. In our
aboriginal arts program in particular we try to enable them through
our different programs. One is in voice, one is in dance, one is in
writing, and we enable them to tell their stories and we support them
in the telling of those stories. We co-produce work they've created. I
mentioned the dance program. We do a number of different dance
productions every year. We just did one this past summer. We have a

program for aboriginal writers and we help them to produce the work
that then forms books and magazine articles, etc.

We work with a whole variety of artists from within the first
nations, and we have particular relationships, obviously, with some
of the first nations based in Alberta that feel a particular bond with
this territory.

The Chair: Thank you, Madam Sweet.

Thank you to all our witnesses for getting up early to present to us
and answer our questions. It was very informative and helpful.

With that, I'm going to suspend the meeting for a minute so we
can go in camera for our discussion of committee business.

Thank you and have a good day.

[Proceedings continue in camera]
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